COUNTY OF HENRICO, VIRGINIA
Board of Supervisors’ Agenda
September 22, 2009
7:00 p.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

INVOCATION - Rev. Cecil Chambers, Pastor, Skipwith Baptist Church
APPROVAL OF MINUTES - September 8, 2009 Regular and Special Meetings
MANAGER’S COMMENTS

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS’ COMMENTS

RECOGNITION OF NEWS MEDIA

PRESENTATIONS

Proclamation - Paralegals' Week - October 4 - 10, 2009.
Proclamation - Customer Service Week - October 5 - 9, 2009.

Proclamation - Henrico History Month - October 2009.

PUBLIC HEARINGS - REZONING CASE

217-09
C-11C-09
Fairfield

Wilton Development Corp: Request to amend proffered conditions accepted with
Rezoning Case C-12C-05, on Parcels 804-737-7961, 804-736-0481, and 804-737-
1251, located at the northeast intersection of Mechanicsville Turnpike (U. S.
Route 360) and Neale Street. The applicant proposes to amend proffers including
those related to the conceptual plan, architectural treatment, building design, and
height limitations. The existing zoning is R-5C General Residence District
(Conditional) and B-2C Business District (Conditional). The Land Use Plan
recommends Urban Residential, density should range from 3.4 to 6.8 units per
acre, and Commercial Concentration. The site is in the Airport Safety Overlay
District.  The Planning Commission voted to recommend the Board of
Supervisors grant the request. (Deferred from the September 8, 2009
Meeting).

PUBLIC HEARINGS - OTHER ITEM

244-09

Resolution - Amendments to the FY 2009-10 Annual Fiscal Plan to (1)
Reappropriate Funds for (a) Continuing Grant Programs and (b) Certain
Unencumbered Balances from FY 2008-09, and (2) Appropriate Funds for
Certain New Programs.

PUBLIC COMMENTS




GENERAL AGENDA

24509

246-09

247-09

248-09

249-09

250-09

Introduction of Ordinance - To Amend and Reordain Section 6-117 Titled
“Blighted property defined,” Section 6-118 Titled “Procedures for declaring
blight; notification of owner; public hearing,” and Section 6-119 Titled
“Declaration of nuisance” of the Code of the County of Henrico, All 1o Revise the
County’s Buildings Ordinance to Comply with Recent Changes Enacted by the
General Assembly.

Resolution - Authorization to Accept $27,660 in Grant Funding from the Virginia
Department of Health, Office of Emergency Medical Services under the Financial

Assistance for Emergency Medical Services Personal Protection Equipment.

Resolution - Award of Contract for Engineering Services - Geotechnical and
Quality Control Services.

Resolution ~ To Initiate a Study Regarding Land Uses for the Innsbrook Area.

Resolution - Award of Construction Contract - Cox Road Two Million Gallon
Elevated Tank Repairs and Repainting.

Resolution - Signatory Authority - Award of Construction Contract - Charles City
Road Public Use Area Site Improvements - J. Sanders Construction Co.



COUNTY OF HENRICO, VIRGINIA
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS
REGULAR MEETING
September 8, 2009

The Henrico County Board of Supervisors convened a regular meeting on Tuesday, September 8,
2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room, Administration Building, Henrico County Government
Center, Parham and Hungary Spring Roads, Henrico County, Virginia.

Members of the Board Present:

David A. Kaechele, Chairman, Three Chopt District
Patricia S. O’Bannon, Vice-Chairman, Tuckahoe District
James B. Donati, Jr., Varina District

Richard W. Glover, Brookland District

Frank J. Thornton, Fairfield District

Other Officials Present:

Virgil R. Hazelewt, P.E., County Manager

Joseph P. Rapisarda, Jr., County Attorney

Michael L. Wade, Sheriff

Barry R. Lawrence, CMC, Assistant to the County Manager/Clerk to the Board

George T. Drumwright, Jr., Deputy County Manager County Manager for Human Services
Angela N. Harper, Deputy County Manager for Special Services

Leon T. Johnson, Deputy County Manager for Administration

Robert K. Pinkerton, P.E., Deputy County Manager for Community Operations

Randall R. Silber, Deputy County Manager for Community Development

Mr. Kaechele called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led recitation of the Pledge of
Allegiance.

Rev. Joseph T. Driver, Chaplain with Gospel Jail Ministry, delivered the invocation.

On motion of Mrs. O’Bannon, seconded by Mr. Donati, the Board approved the minutes of the
August 11, 2009 Regular and Special Meetings.

The vote of the Board was as follows:
Yes: Kaechele, O’Bannon, Donati, Glover, and Thornton

No: None



MANAGER’S COMMENTS

Rhysa G. South, who has served Henrico as an Assistant County Attorney for over 22 years,
was installed as President of the Local Government Attorneys of Virginia on September 1, 2009.
LGA, as it is commonly known, is a statewide organization of over 650 lawyers in public
service and the private sector who practice local government law.

The Henrico County Extension Office, in cooperation with the Virginia Department of
Agriculure and Consumer Services, held a pesticide collection event at the Springfield Road
Landfill on Friday, August 29, 2009 where 15,540 pounds of out-of-date, unwanted, and unused
pesticide materials were received from homeowners and businesses for safe disposal. The
program was free for participants and did not result in any cost to the County or taxpayers other
than providing a collection site for that one day. The Henrico event collected more than twice
the combined amount received at two other collection events held the same week in the City of
Petersburg and New Kent County. Karen F. Carter, County Agent for the Extension Office,
noted that her agency’s role was to provide publicity for the Henrico event.

Henrico County has been selected as one of 15 winners in the annual Virginia Association of
Counties (VACo) Achievement Awards program honoring innovative programs recently
implemented by local governments. VACo received 72 entries this year for the statewide
contest, a record number. Henrico was one of only three counties that earned two awards.
Henrico won an award in the environmental category for its Electronic Waste Recycling
program, which involves a partnership with the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority
(CVWMA) and Ukrop’s Super Markets to lower costs and increase participation at special
events designed to recycle televisions, computers, fax machines, and other electronic devices.
The award was accepted by Steve Yob, Solid Waste Division Director; Arthur Petrini, Director
of Public Utilities; and Kimberly Hynes, Executive Director of CVWMA. Henrico also won an
award in the regional collaboration category for its Regional Supplier Conference (SWAM), an
annual one-day outreach effort to small, women, and minority owned businesses that began in
2007 and offers an opportunity for SWAM suppliers to meet with officials from dozens of
agencies, make contacts, and learn about doing business with Henrico and other local
governments. The award was accepted by Marvis Mitchell, Supplier Relations Coordinator;
Cecelia Stowe, Purchasing Manager; and Paul Proto, Director of General Services. Larry
Land, VACo’s Director of Policy Development, presented the awards on behalf of the
Association.

Several members of the Division of Recreation and Parks staff have been recognized by the
Virginia Amateur Athletic Union (AAU) for their extraordinary efforts at two major AAU
baseball events held in Henrico County, the Boys 12 & Under National Championship played on
July 19 - 27, 2008 at the Glen Allen Complex and the AAU Junior Legion Tournament played
on July 30 - August 3, 2008 at The Glen Allen Stadium at RF&P Park. Andy Crane, Sports
Program Supervisor, attended the events to ensure they were smoothly administered and to
operate the scoreboards. The following individuals, under the overall direction of Park Services
Manager Ray Pauley, were responsible for providing athletic field services at these events:
Eddie Branch, West District Athletic Fields Supervisor; Mike Acors, Crew Chief; and Eugene
Dodson, Jerry Kerstetter, and Mike Turgeon, Equipment Operators. The award medals were
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presented by Jeremy T. Bullock, Virginia AAU Registrar and Director of Operations, and C.
Travis Bullock, Governor of the Virginia AAU. Karen K. Mier, Director of Recreation and
Parks, also participated in the presentation.

Henrico Regional Jails East and West received national reaccreditation from the Commission on
Accreditation for Corrections (CAC) on August 10, 2009 at the American Correctional
Association (ACA) 2009 Congress in Nashville, Tennessee. The reaccreditation is for a three-
year period and represents the satisfactory completion of a rigorous self-evaluation, followed by
an outside review by a team of independent auditors. In meeting a total of 382 ACA standards,
60 of which are mandatory, the Henrico Sheriff’s Office achieved an overall score of 100
percent compliance at Jail East and 96.96 percent compliance at Jail West. The following
personnel from the Sheriff’s Office appeared before the CAC in Nashville: Michael L. Wade,
Sheriff; Merle Bruce, Undersheriff; Carlos Talley, Chief Deputy; Patricia Moore, Captain; and
Douglas Herbert, Retired Chief Deputy. Maj. Joe Lobrano and Maj. Antoinette Irving,
Administrators of Jails East and West, also had instrumental roles in the accreditation process.

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS’ COMMENTS

Mr. Kaechele recognized Benjamin Wrobel from Cub Scout Pack 1807, sponsored by
Bethlehem Baptist Church, and John Collinson from Boy Scout Troop 705, sponsored by
Derbyshire Baptist Church. Both Scouts were attending the meeting to fulfill Citizenship Badge
requirements.

RECOGNITION OF NEWS MEDIA

No media representatives were present.

PRESENTATIONS

Mr. Glover presented a proclamation recognizing September 17 - 23, 2009 as Constitution Week.
Accepting the proclamation was Sean D. Walsh, Organizing Secretary for the Virginia Society
Children of the American Revolution. Joining him from the Col. Alexander Spotswood Society
Children of the American Revolution were William Bryant Akers, Jr., President; Caroline Akers,
Historian; Alicia Fox, Senior President; Susan Walsh, Senior Co-President; James Fox, Senior
Curator; and Stewart Akers, Chapman Elliott, Bylane Elliott, and Benjamin Wrobel, members.

Mrs. O’Bannon presented a proclamation recognizing September 2009 as Alcohol and Drug
Addiction Recovery Month. Accepting the proclamation was Gary A. Hicks, Judge of the Henrico
Circuit Court and Henrico Drug Court. Joining him were Michael L. Wade, Sheriff; Michaet D.
O’Connor, Executive Director of Henrico Area Mental Health and Retardation Services; Stacy
Hamilton, Program Manager for Adult Substance Abuse and Jail Mental Health Services; Patricia
A. Shaw, Administrator of the Henrico Drug Court; and Corneil Simmons, Client Graduate of the
Henrico Drug Court.

Mr. Kaechele presented a proclamation recognizing September 2009 as Preparedness Month.
Accepting the proclamation was Edwin W. Smith, Chief of Fire. Joining him were Col. Henry W.
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Stanley, Jr., Chief of Police; Anna McRay, Deputy Coordinator of Emergency Management and
Coordinator of the Henrico Community Emergency Response Team (CERT) Program; Michael
Magner, Emergency Planner for the Henrico Health Department; Augustine Doe, Medical Reserve
Corps (MRC) Coordinator for the Henrico Heaith Department; Brian Dean and Brenda Smith, MRC
Volunteers; Marie Anderson, Neighborhood Watch Coordinator for The Manor at Hunton Park, and
CERT Program graduate; and Neil French and Patty Vogt, Henrico Citizen Police Academy alumni
and CERT Program graduates.

APPOINTMENT

228-09 Resolution - Nomination of Members - LLocal Emergency Planning Committee.

On motion of Mrs. O’Bannon, seconded by Mr. Thornton, and by unanimous
vote, the Board approved Agenda Item No. 228-09 - see attached resolution.

PUBLIC HEARINGS - REZONING CASES AND PROVISIONAL USE PERMIT

21709 Wilton Development Corp: Request to amend proffered conditions accepted with
C-11C-09 Rezoning Case C-12C-05, on Parcels 804-737-7961, 804-736-0481, and 804-737-
Fairfield 1251, located at the northeast intersection of Mechanicsville Turnpike (U. S.

Route 360) and Neale Street.

On motion of Mr. Thornton, seconded by Mr. Glover, the Board deferred this
item to September 22, 2009.

The vote of the Board was as follows:

Yes: Kaechele, O’Bannon, Donati, Glover, and Thornton

No: None
229-09 3900 Bremner Blvd., LLC: Request to conditionally rezone from B-2 Business
C-19C-09 District to B-3C Business District (Conditional), Parcels 772-750-8652 and 773-
Brookland 750-0152, containing 0.54 acre, located on the north line of Bremner Boulevard

at its intersection with Compton Road.
No one from the public spoke in opposition to this case.

On motion of Mr. Glover, seconded by Mr. Thornton, the Board followed the
recommendation of the Planning Commission and approved Agenda Item No.
229-09 (C-19C-09) subject to the following proffered conditions:

l. Permitted Uses. Principal uses on the property shall be limited to those
permitted in the B-2 District, except the operation of a pest control
company as permitted in the B-3 District as regulated by the county code.
In addition, the following uses shall not be permitted on any portion of the
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property:

hotels, motels or motor lodges,

flea markets,

gun shop sales and repair,

private clubs and lodges, including fraternal organizations,

billiard parlors,

bars and taverns,

massage parlors and establishments,

sign painting shops,

recreational facilities, indoor, including theaters, movie houses, bowling

alleys, skating rinks, swimming pools, tennis, model racing tracks,

electronic video game rooms, bingo halls, archery ranges, and similar

activities,

funeral home, mortuary, crematorium  and/or  undertaking

establishment,

towing service,

automotive service station,
. truck stops,

communication tower,

off-track betting parlors,

billboards,

dance halls,

car washes,

adult businesses as defined by Section 24-3 of the Henrico County

Code,

permanent on-site recycling collection facilities not associated with a

permitted on-site retail use,
u. check cashing and/or the making of payday loans as defined and
regulated by Sections 6.1-432 et seq and Sections 6.1-444 et seq of the
Code of Virginia, provided the foregoing shall not preclude banks,
savings and loans, or similar financial institutions that are not regulated
by the foregoing Virginia Code Sections.

~ T e 0 SR
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Outdoor Lighting. Light pole height shall not exceed 25 feet, and the
lighting shall be produced from concealed sources.

Outdoor Speakers. No outdoor speakers or public address system shall be
permitted.

Hours of Operation. Hours of operation shall be the same as those
permitted in the B-2 District.

Trash Receptacles and Dumpsters. Trash receptacles and dumpsters shall
be screened from public view. No trash pick-up, parking lot cleaning or
leaf blowing shall occur after 7:00 p.m. or before 7:00 a.m.
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230-09
C-8C-05
Three Chopt

6. Buildings. Any future buildings constructed on the property shall be
architecturally similar in color, style and material with the existing
buildings on the property as determined by the Planning Commission at the
time of Plan of Development Review. In no case shall unfinished metal or
smooth concrete block be used as the finish on the exterior of future
buildings.

7. Signs. All signage shall be limited to that allowed in the B-2 District,

8. Ontdoor Storage. Ouidoor storage shall be limited to that allowed in the
B-2 District.

9. Landscaping. Landscaping shall be installed at both properties, including
evergreen hedges around the edges of the current fencing that face
Compton Rd. and Bremner Blvd. In addition, a minimum of six additional
shrubs, consistent with the evergreen hedges, shall be planted in the islands
at the entrance of 3904 Bremner Blvd. Installation of such landscaping shall
be done within 120 days of rezoning approval unless otherwise extended by
the Director of Planning.

10. The unenforceability, elimination, revision or amendment of any proffer set
forth herein, in whole or in part, shall not affect the validity or
enforceability or any of the other proffers or the unaffected part of any
such proffer.

The vote of the Board was as follows:
Yes: Kaechele, O’Bannon, Donati, Glover, and Thornton
No: None

Fidelity Properties, Ltd.: Request to condrtionally rezone from A-1 Agricultural
District to RTHC Residential Townhouse District (Conditional), Parcel 746-764-
5580, containing approximately 4.54 acres, located on the west line of Sadler
Road approximately 290 feet south of Wonder Lane.

At the suggestion of Joe Emerson, Director of Planning, Mr. Hazelett advised
that this case would be discussed in combination with Agenda Item No. 231-09
(C-19C-09).

Joe Emerson, Director of Planning, and Mr. Kaechele responded to several
questions from Mrs. O’Bannon regarding updated traffic generation numbers for
the proposed development, the applicant’s plan 0 construct parking spaces to
“concrete pad ready” condition that would be able to receive optional garage
structures in the future, and how the applicant had addressed staff concerns about
the quality of building design and materials.

6



John Collinson, a resident of the Tuckahoe District, asked if the applicant intends
to pursue Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) certification
for the buildings in this proposed development. Webb Tyler, representing the
applicant, responded to Mr. Collinson’s question and to additional questions from
Mrs. O’Bannon pertaining to the challenges of obtaining financing for LEED
certified construction in today’s marketplace. Mr. Collinson addressed the Board
again and asked whether the applicant had considered using concrete rather than
asphalt and how the applicant will address storm water management. Mr. Tyler
also responded to these questions. He opined that using concrete on public roads
18 not the best alternative from an engineering and long term maintenance
standpoint.

No one from the public spoke in opposition to this case.

On motion of Mrs. O’Bannon, seconded by Mr. Donati, the Board followed the
recommendation of the Planning Commission and approved Agenda Item No.
230-09 (C-8C-05) subject to the following proffered conditions:

1. Underground Utilities. All proposed utilities except for junction boxes
and meters shall be placed underground, unless technical or environmental
reasons require otherwise.  Junction boxes, meters, pedestals and
transformers shall be screened with opaque vegetation or screening
materials.

2. Phased Development. There shall be no building permit issued to allow
construction in the RTHC district before January 1, 2015 or the start of
construction of Sadler Road relocated, whichever may come first.

3. Right-of-Way Dedication. The owner shall dedicate to Henrico County
the right-of-way and any mutually agreed upon easements for drainage
conveyance systems required for the re-location of Sadler Road upon the
request of the County. Should the dedicated property not be used for the
widening of Sadler Road within thirty (30) years of the date of the
dedication, title to the dedicated property will revert to the applicant or its
successors in interest.

4. Streets. All new streets on the Property shall be constructed of asphalt
and designed with standard six (6) inch curb and gutter.

5. Streetlights. Streetlights with foundations a maximum of sixteen (16) feet
in height and of a uniform style shall be provided along both sides of the
new streets.

6. Sidewalks. Sidewalks a minimum of four (4) feet in width shall be
provided on both sides of the new public streets and on one side of the
adjacent existing public streets. A grass strip a minimum of two (2) feet
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10.

11.

12.

13.

14.

in width shall be provided between the back of curb and the sidewalk.

Foundations. All houses shall be constructed on elevated slabs or crawi
space foundations except for garages. The exterior portion of the
foundations below the first floor level which is visible above grade shall
be finished with brick or stone. This proffer shall not apply to direct vent
gas fireplaces or appliances. There shall be no cantilevered chimneys,
direct vent gas fireplaces or closets.

Driveways and Parking. All driveways and parking spaces shall be
constructed of hard surface materials. Parking spaces located in areas
identified as optional garages on the conceptual plan referenced in proffer
#17 (see case file) shall be constructed at a minimum to “concrete pad
ready” condition able to receive a garage structure in the future. Driveway
access for individual units shall be prohibited from Sadler Road relocated.

Landscaping. A minimum of one (1) tree measuring a minimum of 2.5"
in caliper shall be retained or planted in the front yard of each residential
lot, plus a minimum of one (1) tree of the same caliper shall be retained or
planted in the side yard adjacent to the street if the residential lot is a
corner lot. The tree in the front yard shall be a street tree located within
ten (10) feet of the back of curb in the front yard of each residential lot
and, if the residential lot is a corner lot in the side yard also. Each house
shall have prototypical plantings (shrubs and ornamental ground cover)
along the front foundation. The front and side yards shall be irrigated and
planted with sod except where mulching or landscaping may occur.

Recreational Vehicles. No recreational vehicles, campers, trailers or
boats shall be parked or stored on the Property, unless within enclosed

garages.

Restricted Uses. Group care facilities shall not be permitted.

Density. The townhouse development on the Property shall not exceed
six (6) dwelling units per gross acre.

Minimum Size. Homes shall have a minimum of 1100 square feet of
finished floor area.

Architecture. The townhouse building elevations will be constructed in a
similar architectural style as the examples submitted with this rezoning
case as determined by the Planning Commission at the time of plan of
development (POD) (see case file). Various design elements shall be
incorporated to provide variety among individual units, including, but not
limited to, the following: a minimum of two (2) unit front offsets, a
minimum of two (2) feet within each building, varying colors of brick and
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15.

16.

17.

18.

brick accents (including but not limited to, arches, keystones, soldier
courses and quoin corners) varying window designs and varying doorway
designs. The front and side exteriors of the buildings shall be constructed
with one-hundred percent (100%) brick, excluding accents and dormers.
The rear of the buildings shall be constructed with a minimum of seventy-
five percent (75%) brick, with the balance of the exterior vertical walls in
Hardiplank or similar materials as approved by the Planning Commission
at the Plan of Development hearing, exclusive of architectural features,
windows and doors. Optional garages will be constructed with the same
brick, Hardiplank, and roofing material as on the main buildings. Units
will vary in width. At least fifty percent (50%) of the units will be a
minimum of twenty (20) feet wide and no greater than twenty-five percent
(25%) of the units will be a minimum of eighteen (18) feet wide and no
greater than twenty-five percent (25%) of the units will be a minimum of
sixteen (16) feet wide. There shall be no more than six (6) attached units
per building and a maximum of two (2) sixteen (16) foot units per
building. No units will rear proposed Sadler Road relocated.

Restrictive_Covenants.  Prior to or concurrent with the plan of
development approval by the County restrictive covenants describing
development controls and maintenance of the property shall be recorded in
the Clerk's Office of the Circuit Court of Henrico County. In addition,
there shall be a Homeowners Association and/or Condominium
Association of the owners of units on the property that shail be responsible
for the enforcement of the restrictive covenants, including maintenance of
the common areas and unit exteriors.

Buffers. A naturally vegetated and/or landscaped buffer a minimum of
twenty (20) feet in width and equivalent to a Transitional Buffer 10 if the
units front or side is towards Sadler Road Relocated. A naturally vegetated
and/or landscaped buffer a minimum of ten (10) feet in width and
equivalent to a Transitional Buffer 10 shall be provided along new interior
public streets of the RTHC district and the boundaries of the RTHC
district which are adjacent to A-1 Agricultural districts. The ten (10) foot
buffers along the boundaries of the RTHC district shall be provided so
long as the adjacent properties remain zoned A-1 Agricultural.

Conceptual Site Plan. The plan of development will be designed in a
similar style as the Conceptual Site Plan (see case file) dated June 30",
2009 and revised August 7% 2009, subject to changes required for final
engineering design and in compliance with the governmental regulations.

Sound Suppression. Walls between attached units shall have a minimum
sound transmission coefficient rating of 55 between units and for exterior
walls of end units. A cross section detail, reviewed and approved by a
certified architect or engineer as to the methodology accomplishing the
sound transmission coefficient rating shall be included in the building
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231-09
C-19C-06
Three Chopt

permit application.

19.  Private Road Certification. Prior to the issuance of the first permanent
certificate of occupancy, the owner shall provide the Planning
Department with certification from a licensed engineering firm that the
roadways within the development were constructed according to the
approved plan of development and in compliance with Henrico County
road design standards and specifications, to include proper compaction of
the sub-base soils, utility trenches, base stone and asphalt surface, but
excluding road widths, turning radii and turn arounds.

20.  Severance. The unenforceability, elimination, revision or amendment of
any proffer set forth herein, in whole or in part, shall not affect the
validity or enforceability of the other proffers or the unaffected part of any
such proffer.

The vote of the Board was as follows:
Yes: Kaechele, O’Bannon, Donati, Glover, and Thornton
No: None

Fidelity Properties, Ltd.: Request to conditionally rezone from A-1 Agricultural
District to RTHC Residential Townhouse District (Conditional), Parcels 746-763-
2482, 746-763-2896, 746-763-1769, and 746-764-3818, containing 10.79 acres,
located on the east line of Glasgow Road, approximately 600 feet north of Ireland
Lane.

No one from the public spoke in opposition to this case.

On motion of Mrs. O’Bannon, seconded by Mr. Donati, the Board followed the
recommendation of the Planning Commission and approved Agenda Item No.
231-09 (C-19C-06) subject to the following proffered conditions:

1. Underground Utilities. All proposed utilities except for junction boxes
and meters shall be placed underground, unless technical or environmental
reasons require otherwise. Junction boxes, meters, pedestals and
transformers shall be screened with opaque vegetation or screening
materials.

2. Phased Development. There shall be no building permit issued to allow
construction in the RTHC district before January 1, 2011.

3. Right-of-Way Dedication. The owner shall dedicate to Henrico County
the right-of-way and any mutually agreed upon easements for drainage
conveyance systems required for the re-location of Sadler Road upon the
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10.

request of the County. Should the dedicated property not be used for the
widening of Sadler Road within thirty (30) years of the date of the
dedication, title to the dedicated property will revert to the applicant or its
successors in interest.

Streets. All new streets on the Property shall be constructed of asphalt
and designed with standard six (6) inch curb and gutter.

Streetlights. Streetlights with foundations a maximum of sixteen (16) feet
in height and of a uniform style shall be provided along both sides of the
new streets.

Sidewalks.  Sidewalks a minimum of four (4) feet in width shall be
provided on both sides of the new public streets and on the one side of the
adjacent existing public streets. A grass strip a minimum of two (2) feet
in width shall be provided between the back of curb and the sidewalk.

Foundations. All houses shall be constructed on elevated slabs or crawl
space foundations except for garages. The exterior portion of the
foundations below the first floor level which is visible above grade shall
be finished with brick or stone. This proffer shall not apply to direct vent
gas fireplaces or appliances. There shall be no cantilevered chimneys,
direct vent gas fireplaces, closets.

Driveways and Parking. All driveways and parking spaces shall be
constructed of hard surface materials. Parking spaces located in areas
identified as optional garages on the conceptual plan (see case file)
referenced in proffer #17 shall be constructed at a minimum to “concrete
pad ready” condition able to receive a garage structure in the future.
Driveway access for individual units shall be prohibited from Sadler Road
relocated.

Landscaping. A minimum of one (1) tree measuring a minimum of 2.5"
in caliper shall be retained or planted in the front yard of each residential
lot, plus a minimum of one (1) tree of the same caliper shall be retained or
planted in the side yard adjacent to the street if the residential lot is a
corner lot. The tree in the front yard shall be a street tree located within
ten (10) feet of the back of curb in the front yard of each residential lot
and, if the residential lot 1s a corner lot in the side yard also. Each house
shall have prototypical plantings (shrubs and ornamental ground cover)
along the front foundation. The front and side yards shall be irrigated and
planted with sod except where mulching or landscaping may occur.

Recreational Vehicles. No recreational vehicles, campers, trailers or
boats shall be parked or stored on the Property, unless within enclosed

garages.
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11.

12.

13.

i4.

15.

16.

Restricted Uses. Group care facilities shall not be permitted.

Density. The townhouse development on the Property shall not exceed
six (6) dwelling units per gross acre.,

Minimum Size. Homes shall have a minimum of 1100 square feet of
finished floor area.

Architecture. The townhouse building elevations will be constructed in a
similar architectural style as the examples submitted with this rezoning
case as determined by the Planning Commission at the time of Plan of
Development (POD) (see case file). Various design elements shall be
incorporated to provide variety among individual units, including, but not
limited to, the following: a minimum of two (2) unit front offsets, a
minimum of two (2) feet within each building, varying colors of brick and
brick accents (including but not limited to, arches, keystones, soldier
courses and quoin corners) varying window designs and varying doorway
designs. The front and side exteriors of the buildings shall be constructed
with one-hundred percent (100%) brick, excluding accents and dormers.
The rear of the buildings shall be constructed with a minimum of seventy-
five percent (75%) brick, with the balance of the exterior vertical walls in
Hardiplank or similar materials as approved by the Planning Commission
at the Plan of Development hearing, exclusive of architectural features,
windows and doors. Optional garages will be constructed with the same
brick, Hardiplank, and roofing material as on the main buildings. Units
will vary in width. At least fifty percent (50%) of the units will be a
minimum of twenty (20} feet wide and no greater than twenty-five percent
(25%) of the units will be a minimum of eighteen (18) feet wide and no
greater than twenty-five percent (25%) of the units will be a minimum of
sixteen (16) feet wide. There shall be no more than six (6) attached units
per building and a maximum of two (2) sixteen (16) foot units per
building. No units will rear proposed Sadler Road relocated.

Restrictive Covenants. Prior to or concurrent with the Plan of
Development approval by the County restrictive covenants describing
development controls and maintenance of the property shall be recorded in
the Clerk's Office of the Circuit Court of Henrico County. In addition,
there shall be a Homeowners Association and/or Condominium
Association of the owners of units on the property that shall be responsible
for the enforcement of the restrictive covenants, including maintenance of
the common areas and unit exteriors.

Buffers. A naturally vegetated and/or landscaped buffer a minimum of
twenty (20) feet in width and equivalent to a Transitional Buffer 10 if the
units front or side is towards Sadler Road Relocated. A naturally vegetated
and/or landscaped buffer a minimum of ten (10) feet in width and
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232-09
C-21C-09
Three Chopt

17.

18.

19.

20.

equivalent to a Transitional Buffer 10 shall be provided along new interior
public streets of the RTHC district and the boundaries of the RTHC
district which are adjacent to A-1 Agricultural districts. The ten (10) foot
buffers along the boundaries of the RTHC district shall be provided so
long as the adjacent properties remain zoned A-1 Agricultural.

Conceptual Site Plan. The plan of development will be designed in a
similar style as the Conceptual Site Plan dated June 30", 2009 and revised
August 7" 2009, (see case file) subject to changes required for final
engineering design and in compliance with governmental regulations. The
park on the east side of Sadler Road relocated shall have a minimum of
one (1) acre with a minimum of 0.25 acre of open and contiguous space.

Sound Suppression. Walls between attached units shall have a minimum
sound transmission coefficient rating of 55 between units and for exterior
walls of end units. A cross section detail, reviewed and approved by a
certified architect or engineer as to the methodology accomplishing the
sound transmission coefficient rating shall be included in the building
permit application.

Private Road Certification. Prior to the issuance of the first permanent
certificate of occupancy, the Owner shall provide the Planning Department
with certification from a licensed engineering firm that the roadways
within the development were constructed according to the approved Plan
of Development and in compliance with Henrico County road design
standards and specifications, to include proper compaction of the sub-base
soils, utility trenches, base stone and asphalt surface, but excluding road
widths, turning radii and turn arounds.

Severance. The unenforceability, elimination, revision or amendment of
any proffer set forth herein, in whole or in part, shall not affect the
validity or enforceability of the other proffers or the unaffected part of any
such proffer.

The vote of the Board was as follows:

Yes:

Kaechele, O’Bannon, Donati, Glover, and Thornton

No: None

Hans Klinger for HHHunt Corporation: Request to conditionally rezone from R-
3C One-Family Residence District (Conditional) to C-1C Conservation District
(Conditional), part of Parcel 734-781-9430, containing approximately 0.46 acre,
located approximately 300 feet north of the northern terminus of Collinstone
Drive and approximately 300 feet west of the western terminus of Amershire
Court.
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233-09
P-10-09
Varina

No one from the public spoke in opposition to this case.

On motion of Mrs. O’Bannon, seconded by Mr. Glover, the Board followed the
recommendation of the Planning Commission and approved Agenda Item No.
232-09 (C-21C-09) subject to the following proffered conditions:

1. The proffers applicable to the parcel zoned R-3C in Case No. C-2C-08
shall be applicable to this property for which C-1C zoning is requested.

The vote of the Board was as follows:
Yes: Kaechele, O’Bannon, Donati, Glover, and Thornton
No: None

United Restaurant Group, LP: Request for a Provisional Use Permit required
under Proffer #28 accepted with C-29C-06 to extend hours of operation to 2:00
a.m. for an existing restavrant (T.G.1. Friday’s) on part of Parcel 8§15-718-5710,
an outparcel within the Shops at White Oak Village, located on the northeast line
S. Laburnum Avenue at its intersection with Jan Road.

Jean Moore, Assistant Director of Planning, responded to questions from the
Board relating to staff’s concerns about the sale of alcohol at this location beyond
midnight, conditions that have been placed on other establishments serving
alcohol, and the level of security that will be provided on this site. Mrs. Moore
and Mr. Rapisarda explained for Mrs. O’Bannon the process that the County
would follow in revoking a provisional use permit and Mrs. Moore responded to
a further question from Mrs. O’Bannon concerning the Division of Police’s
involvement in writing the conditions for this case. Mrs. Moore responded to a
question from Mr. Kaechele regarding hours of operation of other similar
establishments in the area.

No one from the public spoke in opposition to this case.

On motion of Mr. Donati, seconded by Mr. Glover, the Board followed the
recommendation of the Planning Commission and approved Agenda Item No.
233-09 (P-10-09) subject to the following conditions:

1. All proffered conditions accepted with case C-29C-06 shall be made a part of
this Provisional Use Permit.

2. Hours of operation shall be between the hours of 6:00 am. and 2:00 a.m.
3. This Provisional Use Permit shall be applicable only to the T.G.I. Friday’s

restaurant on outparcel #7 and shall not apply to any other business. This
Provisional Use Permit is nontransferable to subsequent owners or users of
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10.

outparcel #7.
The installation of pay phones on site shall be prohibited.

Any outside speakers and/or sound system shall comply with the following
standards:

a. Sound systems shall be equipped with controls that permit full and
complete volume control; and

b. Sound(s) emitted from the system shall not be audible beyond a
distance of one hundred (100) feet measured from the source.

Prior to operation, the applicant shall consult with the Special Services Unit
within the Division of Police to discuss crime prevention recommendations
and conduct a security survey of the property and restaurant operations. The
applicant shall implement mutually agreed upon security recommendations. Any
outstanding issues shall be addressed by the applicant prior {0 a Certificate of
Occupancy being issued.

The owner or operator shall install a security camera and video system
designed by a security specialist. This security system shall include the
following items:

a. Exterior surveillance cameras monitoring the entrance(s), parking
area(s), and any other areas deemed necessary by the Division of
Police. Such security cameras shall provide clear imagery of the
establishment's patrons and their vehicles.

b. Recordings of all activities under surveillance shall be preserved for a
period of (4) months by the applicant. Authorized representatives of
the Henrico County Division of Police shall have full and complete
access to all recordings upon request.

The facility's windows shall not be tinted or obscured by posters,
advertisements, or similar materials in order to permit surveillance opportunities
both from within and from the outside of the building. This shall not prevent
blinds from being used during daylight hours.

The owner or operator shall provide adequate lighting for the entrances, exits, and
parking areas serving the use or location. "Adequate lighting" means lighting
sufficient for clear visual and security camera surveillance.

The owner or operator shall require customers to leave the premises and parking

areas immediately after the close of business and shall not permit loitering on
the premises during hours of operation.
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11. Should evidence (i.e. police calls to the premises or complaints from other
businesses) indicate that the hours of operation are having an adverse effect (i.e.
increased public nuisance, loitering, excessive noise outside the building,
criminal assault, etc.) on the surrounding area, the Board of Supervisors may hold
a public hearing to consider revoking the Provisional Use Permit.

12. At least one (1) uniformed security officer shall be on duty during the
extended hours of operation, midnight to 2:00 a.m. The security officer
shall periodically monitor the exterior of the premises as well as the interior
for possible criminal activity. Any security officer shall be an off duty
uniformed law enforcement officer.

The vote of the Board was as follows:
Yes: Kaechele, O’Bannon, Donati, Glover, and Thornton

No: None

PUBLIC HEARINGS ~ OTHER ITEMS

191-09

234-09

Resolution - Signatory Authority - Conveyance of Ingress and Egress Easement -
Fairfield District.

Jon Tracy, Director of Real Property, advised that staff was requesting withdrawal
of this resolution because the applicant had withdrawn its filing with the Board of
Zoning Appeals and planned to make a new filing. Mr. Rapisarda clarified for the
Board why staff was suggesting that the resolution be withdrawn rather than

deferred once again.
No one from the public spoke to this resolution.

On motion of Mr. Thornton, seconded by Mrs. O’Bannon, and by unanimous
vote, the Board withdrew Agenda Item No. 191-09 - see attached resolution.

Resolution - Signatory Authority — Conveyance of Real Estate - Approximately
1.94 Acres — Three Chopt District.

Mr. Tracy and Mr. Hazelett responded to questions from the Board pertaining to
the length of the used right-of-way proposed for conveyance and the status of the
road originally planned for this property.

On motion of Mrs. O’Bannon, seconded by Mr. Donati, and by unanimous vote,
the Board approved Agenda Item No. 234-09 - see attached resolution.
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PUBLIC COMMENTS

William Spencer, a resident of the Three Chopt District, praised the County’s Fire and Police
Chiefs as well as the Department of Public Works. He also expressed thanks to the Board of
Supervisors for not cutting jobs and for building the Eastern Henrico Recreation Center.

GENERAL AGENDA

235-09

236-09

237-09

Introduction of Resolution - Receipt of Requests for Amendments to the FY
2009-10 Annual Fiscal Plan to (1) Reappropriate Funds for (a) Continuing Grant
Programs and (b) Certain Unencumbered Balances from FY 2008-09, and (2)
Appropriate Funds for Certain New Programs.

Gene Walter, Management and Budget Division Director, responded to
questions from the Board concerning color coding of the proposed amendments,
the status of revenues dedicated to wireless E-911 communications, the process
for amending the County’s budget, whether County trust funds were being
carried forward, and the status of grants that were being carried forward. Henry
Stanley, Chief of Police responded to a question from Mrs. O’Bannon relating to
the cost of bulletproof vests. Mike O’Connor, Executive Director of Henrico
Mental Health and Retardation Services, responded to questions from Mrs.
O’Bannon concerning the types of donations received by his agency and how
they are used.

On motion of Mr. Glover, seconded by Mr. Donati, and by unanimous vote, the
Board approved Agenda ltem No. 235-09 - see attached introduction of
resolution.

Resolution - Signatory Authority - Second Amendment to Contract for
Architectural and Engineering Services - Fire Station #12.

Paul Proto, Director of General Services, identified the location of this fire
station for Mrs. Q’Bannon.

On motion of Mr. Glover, seconded by Mr. Thornton, and by unanimous vote,
the Board approved Agenda Item No. 236-09 - see attached resolution.

Resolution - Signatory Authority - Third Amendment to Contract for
Architectural and Engineering Services - Fire Station #3.

Mr. Proto and Mr. Hazelett responded to questions from the Board regarding the
re-designation of this station number and plans to obtain LEED certification for
this proposed building.

On motion of Mr. Donati, seconded by Mrs. O’Bannon, and by unanimous vote,
the Board approved Agenda Item No. 237-09 - see attached resolution.
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238-09

239-09

240-09

241-09

242-09

Resolution — Award of Construction Contract — Tuckahoe Park - Baseball Fieid
12.

Karen Mier, Director of Recreation and Parks, responded to a question from
Mr. Donati concerning the suitability of this field for wheelchair access.

On motion of Mrs. O’Bannon, seconded by Mr. Donati, and by unanimous vote,
the Board approved Agenda Item No. 238-09 - see attached resolution.

Resolution - To Accept the Virginia Department of Motor Vehicles, Highway
Safety Office Award to the County of Henrico, Division of Police, for Traffic
Enforcement Activities and Equipment.

On motion of Mr. Glover, seconded by Mr. Thornton, and by unanimous vote, the
Board approved Agenda Item No. 239-09 - see attached resolution.

Resolution - Acceptance of Quitclaim Deed - Meredith Branch Pumping Station
Project - John H. Treaster and Leslie W. Treaster - Brookland District.

Mr. Tracy and Mr. Glover responded to questions from Mr. Kaechele relating to
the agreed-upon price for this deed and the status of ownership of the property.

On motion of Mr. Glover, seconded by Mr. Donati, and by unanimous vote, the
Board approved Agenda Item No. 240-09 - see attached resolution.

Mr. Tracy clarified for Mr. Glover the number of property owners who had
deeded property to the County for this project.

Resolution - Signatory Authority - Engineering Design Services for Automatic
Traffic Management System. County Project #2101.50701.28004.06398. VDOT
Project #R000-043-V07, PE101, M501 and UPC 12945,

Tim Foster, Director of Public Works, responded to questions from Mr.- Kaechele
pertaining to the purpose of the feasibility study previously approved by the Board
and whether the traffic signals addressed by this project will be synchronized with
the State.

On motion of Mr. Glover, seconded by Mr. Thornton, and by unanimous vote, the
Board approved Agenda Item No. 241-09 - see attached resolution.

Resolution - To Permit Additional Fine of $200 for Speeding on Dinwiddie Avenue
between Patterson Avenue and Three Chopt Road.

Mike Jennings, Traffic Engineer, responded to a question from Mrs. O’Bannon
concerning the minimum percentage of property owners required to initiate an
additional fine on subdivision streets.
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On motion of Mrs. O’Bannon, seconded by Mr. Donati, and by unanimous vote,
the Board approved Agenda ltem No. 242-09 - see attached resolution.

Mr. Jennings responded to a question from Mr. Kaechele regarding the number of
these speed control areas previously approved by the Board.

243-09 Resolution - Acceptance of Road.

Mr. Foster responded to a question from Mrs. O’Bannon pertaining to the
number of road miles currently controlied by the County.

On motion of Mr. Thornton, seconded by Mr. Glover, and by unanimous vote, the
Board approved Agenda Item No. 243-09 - see attached resolution.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:04 p.m.

Chairman, Board of Supervisors
Henrico County, Virginia
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COUNTY OF HENRICO, VIRGINIA
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS
SPECIAL MEETING
September 8, 2009

The Henrico County Board of Supervisors convened a special joint meeting with the Planning
Commission on Tuesday, September §, 2009 at 4:30 p.m. in the County Manager's Conference
Room, Administration Building, Henrico County Government Center, Parham and Hungary
Spring Roads, Henrico County, Virginia.

Members of the Board Present:

David A. Kaechele, Chairman, Three Chopt District
Patricia S. O’Bannon, Vice Chairman, Tuckahoe District
James B. Donati, Jr., Varina District

Richard W. Glover, Brookland District

Frank J. Thornton, Fairfield District

Members of the Planning Commission Present:

Bonnie-Leigh Jones, Chairman, Tuckahoe District

Ernest B. Vanarsdall, Vice Chairman, Brookland District
Chris W. Archer, Fairfield District

Thomas M. Branin, Three Chopt District

E. Ray Jernigan, Varina District

Other Officials Present:

Virgil R. Hazelett, P.E., County Manager

Joseph P. Rapisarda, Jr., County Attorney

J. Thomas Tokarz, Senior Assistant County Attorney

Barry R. Lawrence, CMC, Assistant to the County Manager/Clerk to the Board
Tanya B. Harding, Administrative Assistant/Deputy Clerk to the Board

George T. Drumwright, Jr., Deputy County Manager for Community Services
Angela N. Harper, Deputy County Manager for Special Services

Leon T. Johnson, Deputy County Manager for Administration

Robert K. Pinkerton, P.E., Deputy County Manager for Community Operations
Jennifer K. Acker, Assistant Director of Public Relations & Media Services
C. Michael Schnurman, Jr., Legislative Liaison

John A. Vithoulkas, Director of Finance

Ralph J. Emerson, Jr., Director of Planning

David D. O’Kelly, Jr., Assistant Director of Planning for Plan Review and Code Support
Benjamin W. Blankinship, Principal Planner for Code Support

Leslie A. News, Principal Planner for Development and Review

Timothy A. Foster, P.E., Director of Public Works



Mr. Kaechele called the meeting to order at 4:40 p.m. He thanked the Planning Commission and
staff for being present.

Mr. Hazelett briefly reviewed the agenda. He advised that both items being presented were in
response to actions taken by the Virginia General Assembly during the 2008 and 2009 Sessions.
Staff was prepared to make written note of questions from the Board and Planning Commission
and provide answers. Mr. Hazelett remarked that the items on the agenda exemplified an
apparent intrusion by the General Assembly into local government ordinances. Mr. Rapisarda
commented that they were at least partially designed to give relief to developers and home
builders in view of recent economic circumstances.

Proposed Zoning and Subdivision Ordinance Amendments

Mr. Hazelett introduced Mr. Foster, who narrated the first portion of a Power Point
presentation titled “Amendments to Subdivision and Zoning Ordinances to Address Recent
Statutory Changes. Mr. Foster reviewed developments in dam safety triggered by a new State
law that became effective July 1, 2009 requiring localities to modify permitting procedures for
certain new developments in identified “dam break inundation zones.” He pointed out that the
new law does not apply to developments with one or two residential units or to agricultural
production. Mr. Foster then explained dam regulations, dam break inundation zone maps, and
requirements of developers under the new legislation. He, Public Works Design Engineer
David Gunn, Mr. Tokarz, Mr. Emerson, Mr. Archer, Mr. Pinkerton, and Mr. Hazelett
responded to a number of questions and comments from the Board and Planning Commission
regarding dam heights, the number of dams in the County, the costs of dam permit inspections
and dam inundation zone maps, the level of authority exercised by the Virginia Department of
Conservation and Recreation (DCR), how costs for necessary upgrades to dams are shared
between dam owners and developers, how prospective homebuyers know whether they are
purchasing a house in a dam break inundation zone, the Planning Commission’s responsibilities
under the proposed ordinance, the number and location of dams in the County, factors that
precipitated the General Assembly to enact new dam safety legislation, the legislators
responsible for introducing the legislation, whether citizens residing within dam inundation
safety zones will have to obtain flood insurance, criteria used in dam safety inspections, and
the impact of the new State legislation and proposed County ordinance on existing dams in the
County. Mr. Gunn distributed a map to each member of the Board depicting state regulated
dams in Henrico County by district. Mrs. O’Bannon expressed concerns about the costs of
State dam safety inspections, permits, and maps coupled with federal Environmental Protection
Agency regulations. Mr. Glover stated that he believes owners of defective dams should be
required to correct the problems. He noted that the primary responsibility of County staff will
be to determine whether DCR dam safety permits have been properly issued. Mr. Foster
confirmed that the onus for dam safety will be placed on the dam owner and the State under
the new legislation. Mr. Hazelett advised that Delegate Beverly Sherwood of Winchester
sponsored this legislation in the House of Delegates.

Mr. Foster recognized Ms. News, who continued the presentation by discussing ordinance
amendments now required by the State Code in the area of review timelines and extension of
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validity for subdivisions and plans of development (PODs). She began her presentation by
briefly explaining the current process followed by County staff in reviewing subdivision and
POD application. Ms. News advised that the General Assembly has enacted new provisions
regarding subdivision plat and POD review in two categories — timelines for review and action
on plats and PODs, and periods of validity of plats and PODs, and extensions of approval.
She noted that procedural changes required by the new State legislation distinguish between
special provisions for commercial and industrial uses and projects involving State agency
reviews.  Ms. News explained the process for reviewing plats and PODs applying to
corrunercial and industrial uses, the timelines for localities to act on subdivision plats subject to
State agency approval and those not subject to State agency approval, current ordinance
extension timelines for conditional subdivision plats, new State legislation addressing
extensions for the validity of preliminary subdivision plats, and a new one-time extension for
approved subdivision plats and PODs during the current housing crisis. She and Mr. Hazelett
clarified that this State legislation was intended to prevent extended development review delays
that had been occurring in some other localities. Ms. News, Mr. Rapisarda, and Mr. Foster
responded to questions from the Board pertaining to the purpose of the legislation, how the
new extension timelines would apply to deferrals, the Virginia Department of Transportation
(VDOT) 527 review process applicable to certain land development applications, and how the
new extension timelines would impact the County’s current review process.

Ms. News recognized Mr. Blankinship, who narrated the final segment of the presentation by
reviewing those areas of the new State legislation addressing nonconforming structures, Board
of Zoning Appeals (BZA) powers and duties, and family divisions. He defined nonconforming
structures, explained the circumstances under which owners may now legally restore damaged
nonconforming structures, identified several specific areas where BZA powers and duties have
changed, and noted how the definition of family divisions has been broadened. He responded
to questions and comments from the Board concerning enlargement of nonconforming
structures, the meaning of the term “approaching confiscation” when BZAs rule on variances,
current setback provisions in the County’s ordinance, and how zoning requirements apply to
family divisions.

Mr. Blankinship referred to the proposed schedule for bringing all of these proposed zoning
and subdivision ordinances forward, which would include public hearings by the Planning
Commission on October 15, 2009 and Board of Supervisors on November 10, 2009. Mr.
Hazelett noted that staff was presenting the proposed ordinances to the Board and Planning
Commission at the same time in order to move them ahead as soon as possible.

Two members of the Planning Commission, Mr. Branin and Mr. Jernigan, departed the
meeting. The Board recessed for dinner at 5:56 p.m. and reconvened at 6:05 p.m.

Proposed Ordinance Amendments Pertaining to Spot Blight Abatement

Mr. Hazelett recognized Mr. Tokarz, who reviewed proposed spot blight ordinance revisions
recommended by staff that would incorporate legislative amendments passed by the General
Assembly. He reviewed a handout provided to the Board containing a new definition for blight

and summarizing a change to the procedure for declaring blight that would remove the
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requirement for a public hearing by the Planning Commission prior to the Board of Supervisors
determining that the property is blighted. Mr. Tokarz clarified that the proposed ordinance would
not apply to unsafe structures. Mr. Revels, Building Official, commented that the proposed
ordinance will be a tool of last resort once other tools are exhausted and is expected to be rarely
used. Mr. Tokarz, Mr. Rapisarda, Mr. Hazelett, and Community Revitalization Director Mark
Strickler responded to questions from the Board relating to the procedure for determining that
property is blighted, the recourse of property owners whose property has been declared blighted
by the Board, the County’s authority to enforce the Building Maintenance Code under the
proposed ordinance, the rationale for eliminating the requirement for a public hearing by the
Planning Commission in determining that a property is blighted, the extent to which the State
legisiation was targeted at inner city blight, and the number of houses in Henrico that have been
painted in recent years by volunteers in the County’s Community Maintenance program. Mr.
Glover indicated he did not object to the ordinance as long as the County can continue to use the
provisions of the Building Maintenance Code. Mr. Kaechele remarked that there may be some
value in having a public hearing by the Planning Commission prior to the Board determining that
property is blighted. Mrs. O’Bannon and Mr. Rapisarda responded that the point of the ordinance
was 1o speed up the blight declaration process. Mr. Tokarz pointed out that often the availability
of a remedy is an effective way to achieve compliance by a property owner. There was
concurrence by the Board to go forward with the ordinance as proposed by staff.

At the conclusion of the formal agenda, Mr. Hazelett asked Mr. Vithoulkas to provide the Board
with highlights of the Governor’s speech given earlier in the day to the House Appropriations and
Senate Finance Commitiees concerning FY 10 State budget reduction strategies. Mr. Vithoulkas
noted that the Governor is projecting a $1.35 billion State revenue shortfall for the current
biennium. To make up the anticipated deficit, the Governor has proposed a number of cost-
cutting measures including suspending for one quarter the State’s contribution for employees to
the Virginia Retirement System. The Governor also plans to make heavy use of the
Commonwealth’s revenue stabilization fund and to supplant general fund revenues with non-
general fund resources. Mr. Vithoulkas reviewed several other specific areas where the Governor
has proposed reductions that will impact local governments, House Bill 599, Compensation
Board, and Circuit Court funding. At Mr. Hazelett’s request, Mr. Vithoulkas explained how the
Commonwealth supplanted Compensation Board funds in the previous year’s budget. There was
extended discussion by Mr. Vithoulkas, Mr. Glover, and Mr. Hazelett regarding the
Commonwealth’s use of federal stimulus funds to supplant general fund revenues and how this
will subject local governments to additional federal auditing requirements. Mr. Vithoulkas
pointed out that the nation is 18 months into the worst recession since the Great Depression. He
and Mr, Hazelett responded to questions from the Board relating to the impact of the Governor’s
proposal on the State’s bond rating and on local governments, the statmus of the County’s
residential/commercial real estate assessment ratio, how revenue neutral tax rates have been
implemented in other localities, how the County’s revenues are currently being invested, and the
financial impact and timing of the Governor’s intended use ot an unpaid furlough day for State
employees. Mr. Hazelett advised that it would take two to three weeks for the County to gain a
full understanding of the Governor’s proposed reductions and pointed out that the devil is in the
details of the proposal.



Mr. Hazelett briefly reviewed the agenda for the evening meeting. He noted that Mr. Thornton
would be requesting a two-week deferral for zoning case C-11C-09 in the Fairfield District. He
also referred to a general agenda item introducing a resolution for receipt of requests for
amendments to the FY 2009-10 fiscal plan. The Board previously received a letter from the
Manager explaining this resolution. Mrs. O’Bannon advised Mr. Hazelett that staff had not
contacted her about the resolution on the agenda for the award of a construction contract for the
Challenger Field at Tuckahoe Park.

There was further discussion by Mr. Hazelett and the Board pertaining to State budget reductions
and mandates.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:52 p.m.

Chairman, Board of Supervisors
Henrico County, Virginia



PROCLAMATION - Paralegals’ Week ~ October 4 - 10, 2009

Paralegal work is an important part of the legal community. Paralegals perform a wide
variety of tasks, including preparation of briefs and memoranda, document production
and organization, factual and legal research, assistance with depositions, interrogatories
and answers, and assistance at trials and hearings. This proclamation recognizes
October 4 - 10, 2009 as Paralegals’ Week and calls the observance to the attention of
all Henrico citizens.



roclamation

OF THE BoArD OF SUPERVISORS OF HENRICO COUNTY, VIRGINIA

PARALEGALS’ WEEK

October 4 - 10, 2009

WHEREAS, the paralegal is a trained professional who is dedicated to providing high-
quality assistance to attorneys, the courts and the public in the private and public
sectors; and,

WHEREAS, paralegal work is an important part of the legal profession; and,

WHEREAS, paralegals perform a wide variety of tasks, including preparation of briefs
and memoranda, document production and organization, factual and legal research,
assistance ‘with depositions, interrogatories and answers, and assistance at trials and
hearings; and, '

WHEREAS, the Local Government Paralegal Association of Virginia, Inc. (“LGPA™),
which is dedicated to promoting the continuing education and professional development
of paralegals throughout the Commonwealth who work in the area of municipal law,
has an active presence in Henrico County; and,

WHEREAS, the Richmond Paralegal Association (“RPA”) also offers professional and
educational support to paralegals; and,

WHEREAS, the Henrico County Attorney’s Office emplbys three paralegals, who are
valued for their skill, expertise and knowledge and who are members of both LGPA
and RPA as well as the Virginia Alliance of Paralegal Associations (VAPA); and,

WHEREAS, Governor Timothy M. Kaine has officially recognized October 4 - 10,
2009 as Paralegals’ Week in the Commonwealth of Virginia and has called this
observance to the attention of all Virginia citizens.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that the Board of Supervisors of
Henrico County, Virginia hereby recognizes October 4 - 10, 2009 as Paralegals’ Week
and calls this observance to the attention of all Henrico citizens.

CLZLW g U /ééé' &

David A. Kaechele, Chairman
Board of Supervisors
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Barry R. Lawrence, Clerk
September 22, 2009




PROCLAMATION - Customer Service Week — October 5 - 9, 2009

The County of Henrico continues to be recognized locally, nationally, and
internationally for the quality it provides to all its customers. This proclamation
recognizes October 5 - 9, 2009 as customer Service Week, and salutes and thanks each
and every County employee for the quality of service so willingly given to both the
internal and external customers of the County.



roclamation

OF TrE Boarp OF SUPERVISORS OF HENRICO COUNTY, VIRGINIA

CUSTOMER SERVICE WEEK
October 5 - 9, 2009

WHEREAS, customer service is an ever-changing process that is a critical part of the
success of any organization, especially local government; and

WHEREAS, the County of Henrico is continually attempting to ensure that customer
service remains an integral part of our employees’ daily lives; and

WHEREAS, the County’s customer service initiatives focus on communication,
education, training, and recognition; and

WHEREAS, the County continues to be recognized locally, nationally, and
internationally for the quality of service it provides to all its customers; and

WHEREAS, each County employee and County agency needs to continue to promote
excellence in customer service.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that the Board of Supervisors of
Henrico County, Virginia hereby recognizes the week of October 5 - 9, 2009 as
Customer Service Week, and salutes and thanks each and every County employee for
the quality of service so willingly given to both the internal and external customers of
the County.

avid A Kaechele, Chairman
Board of Supervisors ‘
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Barry R. Latrence, Clerk
September 22, 2009




PROCLAMATION - Henrico History Month - October 2009

The County of Henrico has a significant history. Historic preservation has relevance
for Henrico citizens of all ages, all walks of life, and all ethnic backgrounds. The
Board of Supervisors supports the Henrico County Historical Society’s ongoing efforts
to promote the County’s history and heritage. This proclamation recognizes October
2009 as Henrico History Month and calls upon the citizens of the County to
acknowledge and participate in this special observance.






